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Cell 2 – Salient Issues (Sinagra) 

• A large portion of Cell 2 is currently undeveloped with 48% (1309 lots) remaining to be developed. This is
mainly due to the Ingham’s Poultry Farm Buffer (applied through the Cell 2 Agreed Structure Plan), which
sterilised land within 500 metres of the poultry operation preventing land from being subdivided for residential
use.

• It is anticipated that Cell 2 will develop rapidly in the coming years due to the removal of the Poultry Farm
Buffer and due to most landholdings have obtained subdivision approval from the WAPC.

• $8,251,278 has been calculated to be returned to previous developers who have paid at the original Estimated
Lot Yield (ELY) of 9 lots per hectare. This was a calculation made to adopt Scheme Amendment 200. Currently,
there is no power to guide the excess return of $8,251,278 to previous contributors whilst a Cell is still
operational. The return of excess funds is not required to be returned until full development of the Cell
although Council can consider such factors and decide to make an excess return during the operation of the
Cell. The $8,251,278 of excess funds is not actualised. Returns of excess funds to previous developers whilst
the Cell is still operational should only be from excess funds that have been received and not dependent upon
future income being received. The landowners that have already contributed will receive a return of excess
funds when determined by Council and will include any additional interest generated on cell funds at the time
of calculating the excess return.

• The detailed revised cost estimates for the remaining Cell Works are depicted in Attachment 3.

Recommendation – Administration is recommending that the ICPL rate be reduced from $20,847 to $19,701 to 
reflect an increased density of lots currently being generated and to prevent a large overcollection of contributions. 


